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02/05/2008 

Regular City Commission Meeting           Mayor Stebbins presiding 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 7:00 PM  

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

ROLL CALL: City Commissioners present: Dona Stebbins, Bill Bronson, Mary Jolley and Bill 

Beecher.  Also present were the City Manager, Assistant City Manager, City Attorney, Directors 

of Community Development, Fiscal Services, Library, Park and Recreation, Planning and Public 

Works, the Police Chief, Fire Chief, and City Clerk.  

 

 

 

 

NC 4 – Drawing. 

 

 

 

 

 

NC4 – Annexation of the 

Home Place. 

 

 

 

 

NEIGHBORHOOD COUNCILS 

 

1.  Drawing, Neighborhood Council District No. 4.  Due to tie votes  

     between the write-in candidates for the fifth seat on Neighborhood  

     Council District 4, a drawing was held.  Commissioner Jolley drew 

     Gary Swartz’s name.  Mayor Stebbins requested that Mr. Swartz 

     be contacted to determine if he is willing to serve. 

 

2. Sandra Guynn, NC 4 Chair, 3624 9th Avenue South, expressed concern 

about the property known as The Home Place at 4300 2nd Avenue 

North.  Ms. Guynn stated after the mess was cleaned up last year the 

council was told that property was going to be number one on the list of  

properties to be annexed.  After talking with Mr. Rangel recently, it was  

      Ms. Guynn’s understanding that the property was no longer on the  

      annexation list.  She stated there are still issues that exist and was told  

      by the county that it will not do anything more at the property.  The          

      council is concerned about the possibility of fires.   Ms. Guynn asked  

      the  Commission to reconsider annexation of the property.  Planning   

      Director Ben Rangel explained that he spoke with Rick Kavulla of NC  

      4 in December.  He explained that the property owners chose not to  

      continue water and sewer services when provided with the option to  

      annex the parcel.  In terms of applying that ordinance, it would no   

      longer be the case.  Mr. Kavulla indicated that the property is wholly  

      surrounded so it could be annexed under that statute.  Mr. Rangel  

      indicated to Mr. Kavulla that that is not always the case.  There are a  

      number of issues that need to be looked at.  Mr. Rangel stated the  

      overall best interests of the City and its taxpayers need to be considered.   

      The question arises, is there more responsibility and liability to the City  

      for purposes of cleaning up the property when another entity is  

      unwilling to continue full efforts of cleaning up the property.  Mayor  

      Stebbins asked Mr. Rangel to look into it and report back to the  

      Commission.                                                                                                                                    

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
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Res. 9724, Cost Recovery 

308 7th Avenue South.  

Denied. 

3.    RESOLUTION 9724, COST RECOVERY. 

 

Community Development Director Mike Rattray reported that the property 

owner paid the amount owing of $4,826 in full on February 5, 2008, and 

asked the City Commission to deny Resolution 9724. 

 

Mayor Stebbins declared the public hearing open.  No one spoke in favor of 

or opposition to Resolution 9724.   

 

Mayor Stebbins declared the public hearing closed and asked for the 

direction of the City Commission. 
 

Commissioner Jolley moved, seconded by Commissioners Beecher and 

Bronson, that the City Commission deny Resolution 9724. 

 

Motion carried 4-0.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   
 

Res. 9726, Golf Fees.  

Public Hearing continued 

to February 19, 2008.    

4. RESOLUTION 9726, GOLF FEES.  

 

Park and Recreation Director Martin Basta reported that the public hearing 

is for public comment on three options for fee changes at the City golf 

courses.  The golf courses are currently operating at a deficit.  In addition, 

there is not enough revenue being generated to meet bond covenants.  Staff 

presented a financial report to the Golf Advisory Board on October 22, 

2007, and again on January 7, 2008, where approximately 40 golfers 

attended and were invited to comment.  Mr. Basta presented PowerPoint 

slides and discussed the operating budget, overall strategy for financial 

stability, general fund cash flow support and capital improvements, net 

revenue bond coverage, and the costs of season passes and green fees of the 

courses.  Mr. Basta explained that Option 1 was developed by the Golf 

Advisory Board.  On October 29, 2007, the Board approved a 

recommendation that the City Commission implement a user fee consisting 

of $1 for 9 holes and $2 for 18 holes for all golf course season passes, 

excluding junior passes.  Staff has estimated that this increase will generate 

approximately $56,600 in user fee revenue.  Additionally, the Golf Board 

recommended an increase in greens fees of $1 for 18 holes at both courses 

(excluding junior fees).  Staff has estimated the increased green fees would 

generate approximately $7,500 in revenue, for a total increase in revenue 

under the Golf Advisory Board proposal of approximately $64,100.  This 

proposal was also approved by the Park and Recreation Advisory Board on 

January 14, 2008, based on the recommendation of the Golf Advisory 

Board. 

 

Option 2 is based on an alternative recommendation developed by City 

staff.  Upon receiving public comment and correspondence from golfers, 

staff felt it to be prudent to offer an alternative fee increase to the one 

originally proposed by the Golf Advisory Board.  This alternative includes 

increasing all season passes by $50 (couples would be $100 or $50 per 
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person; excludes junior fees) and increasing green fees $1 for 18 holes at 

both courses (excluding junior fees).  Staff has estimated the increase in 

season pass revenue will be $50,300 and the increase in green fees will 

generate approximately $7,500, for a total increase of $57,800. 

 

Option 3 – At the January 30, 2008, agenda meeting, the City Commission 

requested that staff prepare a third fee alternative where there would be a 

multi-tiered approach to season passes.  Tier one being a base fee where 

80% of pass holders play a maximum of 50 rounds; tier two – base fee plus 

10% - 15% of pass holders play a maximum of 100 rounds; and a third tier 

based on a base fee of 20%, where 5% of pass holders would play 

unlimited rounds.  Season pass holders currently pay $525.  The 

recommended fee changes for Option 3 are:  Tier One - $560; Tier Two - 

$616; and Tier Three - $677.  This option requires further commission 

direction and further staff analysis. 

 

Commissioner Beecher informed everyone that the Commission will be 

continuing the public hearing because it doesn’t have all the information it 

would like to have in looking at all the options to be considered.  Further, it 

is the consensus of the Commission that Option 1 is off the table.  The 

Commission will not be considering the $1 or $2 dollar additional fee.   

 

Mayor Stebbins declared the public hearing open.  Those making general 

comments regarding Resolution 9726 were: 

 

Bob Langevin, 40 Prospect Drive, stated that he had another option for the 

Commission to consider.  Mr. Langevin stated that the Commission could 

come up with a mill levy to support all recreational activities.  The money 

then would be used for a recreational fund only.  As this money grew, there 

would be money for improvements to the pools, recreational facilities and 

golf courses.  Mr. Langevin stated that this would get rid of the debt.  If the 

people vote to do that, then it gives the Commission an option for a mill 

levy.  There would be enough money coming in so fee increases wouldn’t 

be requested every year.   

 

Joe Ruffatto, 2217 8th Avenue North, #2, stated that he does not golf.  Mr. 

Ruffatto stated that the City of Great Falls needs to consider getting out of 

the golf business.  In the last five years, Mr. Ruffatto stated that non-golfers 

have paid $1.5 million dollars so that golfers may use the golf courses.  He 

believes this is what the private sector needs to be doing – providing 

entertainment.  He stated that he doesn’t come before the Commission and 

ask them to buy him a Nintendo because that is what he likes to do.  Mr. 

Ruffatto said there is a growing trend of leasing public courses to private 

organizations.  Private organizations tend to keep costs down and get 

revenues up.  Detroit privatized four of its six courses and went from a 

$500,000 per year deficit to a $200,000 per year surplus from its golf 

courses by leasing them.  Mr. Ruffato gave similar examples for New York 

and Chicago.  The cities retained ownership of the courses and kept a 
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percentage of the surplus, but had private firms run the golf courses.  Mr. 

Ruffato said that by doing this, the market would determine the price.  

 

Rolland Leitheiser, 136 Sharon Drive, commented that he was a member 

of the ad hoc committee that looked into privatizing the courses.  But, 

because of the debt, it doesn’t work.  Mr. Leitheiser stated that there is 

tunnel vision for the guys that golf the most.  They are the ones that support 

the golf courses the most.  Mr. Lietheiser felt that golfers are leaning 

towards cyber cards.  He said if the fees keep being raised, there will be a 

decrease in pass holders.  Mr. Leitheiser said a lot of the rounds are played 

in weather that normally wouldn’t be played.  He said they will play in the 

wind and rain if they have the pass.  Mr. Leitheiser stated that he doesn’t 

understand why the golf courses are the only amenity of the City that has to 

cover itself. 

 

Ira Shaulis, 964 Avenue D N.W., commented that softball fields, tennis 

courts, parks and pools also have to be taken into consideration.  He, as 

well as other golfers, also pays taxes for those amenities.  He stated that the 

City has two great assets, Anaconda Hills and Eagle Falls.  Five or six years 

ago when there was a fee increase, there was a decrease in memberships.  

Mr. Shaulis stated that the Commission should consider decreasing the fees 

to see if the memberships would increase and create more revenue.  Mr. 

Shaulis agreed that the junior fees should not be increased. 

 

Bill Furdell, 5101 Oakwood Court, thanked the Commission for taking 

Option 1 off the table.  Mr. Furdell echoed the first speakers’ comments.  

Mr. Furdell said he thinks there is a community obligation, not only to 

juniors, or others who use pools, tennis courts or soccer fields, but also to 

the golf courses.  Many of those people, as well as many older citizens, use 

the golf courses too.  He believes it is an important resource for the citizens 

of Great Falls.  Lastly, Mr. Furdell stated if there has to be an increase, he 

pleaded for the Commission to keep it simple.  He stated that he plays in all 

types of weather.   

 

Jackie Loman, 205 Skyline Drive N.E., stated that she is the incoming 

President of the ladies’ league at Eagle Falls on Tuesday mornings and is a 

member of the Anaconda Hills ladies’ league on Wednesday mornings.  

Ms. Loman stated she thinks the City of Great Falls has a tremendous 

amenity to offer the people in the two courses.  She moved to Great Falls 

seven years ago and was pleased with what the City had to offer.  She urged 

the Commission to keep in mind that the health of the community is based 

on what it has to offer the citizens.  Ms. Loman stated that the citizens of 

the community are not going to use every facility that the City has.  But it 

has to try to give something for everybody.  It would be her guess that 50% 

of the community has never stepped in the library.  But, she said she 

doesn’t suggest not supporting it because she doesn’t use it.  The same is 

true for recreational facilities.  Ms. Loman said there is a big need when 

people are being encouraged to stay active.  Ms. Loman stated that golf is 
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one of the greatest lifetime activities that there is.  She concluded that 

nobody likes fee increases, but encouraged the City to keep the golf courses 

and for everyone to work together to figure out what to do to get rid of the 

debt. 

 

Cody Harvey, 525 25th Avenue N.E., thanked the Commission for taking 

Option 1 off the table.  Mr. Harvey stated that he knows the Mission 

Statement of the City Commission and that it is dedicated to recreation.  

Mr. Harvey said he has to remark that the first time he bought a pass was in 

1994 for $185 and now it costs $525.  Mr. Harvey said that he has never 

protested a fee increase.  He believes it is a good deal.  Mr. Harvey said he 

golfed 154 times, that is $3.41 per round.  Mr. Harvey said rather than 

being considered a good quality consumer of the product, he is to be 

penalized.  He said the thinking here is that he is one of the whiney, 

complaining golfers that they perceive to be their customer.  He believes it 

is an unreasonable perception of what the game of golf is all about.  Mr. 

Harvey read a Tribune article that quoted Mr. Basta.  Mr. Harvey said the 

$1.3 million dollar figure is a cumulative dollar figure that started to accrue 

in 2001.  Mr. Harvey said approximately 97,000 rounds of golf were played 

in 1998, compared to last year when 67,000 or 68,000 rounds were played.  

That accounts for a 30% drop.  Mr. Harvey stated that they need to look at 

what has changed and what has remained the same.  The debt was taken on 

to improve the golf courses.  He stated they need to reconsider that the 

golfers aren’t their enemy.  The golfers are not responsible for the debt.  

The debt was run up by the management to improve the golf courses.  It is 

their responsibility to manage the income and pay that debt.  That is what 

management does and that is what they are expected to do.   

 

Mayor Stebbins declared the public hearing closed and asked for the 

direction of the City Commission. 
 

Commissioner Beecher moved, seconded by Commissioner Bronson, 

that the City Commission continue the public hearing to February 19, 

2008, to allow staff time to develop Option 3. 

 

Mayor Stebbins asked if there was any discussion amongst the 

Commission.  Commissioner Jolley stated no. 

 

Motion carried 4-0.  

 

  

OLD BUSINESS 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 
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Ord. 2999, to Assign City 

Zoning to Cottage Grove 

Addition, Phase 3.  

Accepted on first reading 

and set public hearing for 

March 4, 2008. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ord. 3000, to Assign City 

Zoning to a 20’ Strip of 

Land to be combined 

with Lot 1, Block 6, 

Meadowlark Addition 

No. 5.  Accepted on first 

reading and set public 

hearing for March 4, 

2008. 

ORDINANCES/RESOLUTIONS 
 

5. ORDINANCE 2999, TO ASSIGN CITY ZONING TO COTTAGE   

    GROVE ADDITION, PHASE 3.  

 

Planning Director Ben Rangel reported that Discovery Meadows, Inc. is the 

property owner and developer of Cottage Grove Addition, Phase 3.  On 

January 8, 2008, the Commission approved the Preliminary Plat and 

Findings of Fact for the subdivision, located in east Great Falls and consists 

of 28 single family residential lots.  The developer is now ready to proceed 

with the final plat of Phase 3, its annexation and the assignment of City 

zoning.   

 

Mr. Rangel requested the Commission accept Ordinance 2999 on first 

reading and set public hearing for March 4, 2008, to consider assignment of 

City zoning and approval of the final plat of the subdivision and its 

annexation.   
 

Commissioner Beecher moved, seconded by Commissioner Bronson, 

that the City Commission accept Ordinance 2999 on first reading and 

set public hearing for March 4, 2008. 

 

Mayor Stebbins asked if there were any comments from the public.  No one 

responded.  Mayor Stebbins asked if there was any discussion amongst the 

Commission.  Commissioner Jolley asked if there are roads in Exhibit A 

that are still in the county.  Mr. Rangel responded that is correct.  The 

specific subdivision that is in question is the cross-hashed portion.  The 

other areas of the map reflect the existing situation where it appears some 

properties have been annexed but adjoining roadways have not been.  An 

example being where 52nd Street was not annexed along with the Soccer 

Park because, at the time, a 100 foot strip of land between the street and the 

park was not owned by the City and thus had no authority to annex it.  

Commissioner Jolley asked if the roads are sometimes annexed or if they 

are left in the county.  Mr. Rangel answered that, pursuant to state law, 

whenever a parcel is being annexed into the City of Great Falls and it 

immediately abuts a roadway, it is required that the abutting roadway 

segment be annexed as part of the parcel that is under consideration.    

 

Motion carried 4-0.  
 

6. ORDINANCE 3000, TO ASSIGN CITY ZONING TO A 20’ STRIP  

    OF LAND TO BE COMBINED WITH LOT 1, BLOCK 6,  

    MEADOWLARK ADDITION NO. 5.  

 

Planning Director Ben Rangel reported that Meadowlark Partners LLP is 

the property owner and developer of Meadowlark Addition No. 5.  The 

subdivision, located in southwest Great Falls, was annexed into the City on 

August 21, 2007, and consists of 20 single family residential lots. The 

developer would now like to add an unincorporated 20 foot strip of land to 
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Lot 1, Block 6 of the subdivision to provide additional yard space for a new 

home.     

 

Mr. Rangel requested the Commission accept Ordinance 3000 on first 

reading and set public hearing for March 4, 2008, to consider assignment of 

City zoning to the 20 foot strip of land, and consider approval of an 

amended plat of the lot and the annexation of the strip of land.   
 

Commissioner Bronson moved, seconded by Commissioner Beecher, 

that the City Commission accept Ordinance 3000 on first reading and 

set public hearing for March 4, 2008. 

 

Motion carried 4-0.  
 

Consent Agenda.  

Approved Items 9 – 11, 

13 and 14.   

CONSENT AGENDA 
 

7.    Minutes, January 22, 2008, Commission meeting. 

8.    Total Expenditures of $1,580,086 for the period of January 15-30, 

       2008, to include claims over $5,000, in the amount of $1,414,549. 

9.   Contracts list. 

10.  Lien Release list. 

11. Approve exception request to the Housing Loan Policies for property    

       located at 316 Central Avenue.  

12. Approve Change Order SII-3:  Mitchell, Jaycee and Water Tower Pool 

Rehabilitation to Talcott Construction in the amount of $2,363. 

13. Reject bids for the Community Recreation Center LULA Elevator. 

14. Reject bid for an Animal Shelter Medical Director contract.  

 

Commissioner Jolley requested that Items 7, 8 and 12 be removed from the  

Consent Agenda.   

 

Commissioner Beecher moved, seconded by Commissioner Bronson, 

that the City Commission approve the Consent Agenda, except for 

Items 7, 8 and 12. 

 

Motion carried 4-0. 

 

7.    MINUTES, JANUARY 22, 2008, COMMISSION MEETING. 

Commissioner Jolley commented that she thinks the minutes should have 

more specificity.  She stated that you can see the DVD and there is a lot 

more information that is not contained in the minutes.  Commissioner 

Jolley said that she thinks the minutes are for people to see what happened 

without watching television.   

City Clerk Lisa Kunz responded that the minutes are a general summary 

and not verbatim.  A person who didn’t attend the meeting can read the 

minutes and get a general idea of what took place.  Commissioner Jolley 

stated that she believes they should be more substantial pursuant to the 
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Sunshine Laws.   

Mayor Stebbins stated, according to state law, the minutes are in 

compliance.   

Commissioner Jolley asked Commissioner Bronson to comment.   

Commissioner Bronson responded that, as an attorney, he would ask what 

she meant by more specificity.  The minutes, as they are prepared, to most 

viewers, would be considered fairly substantial as is.  Commissioner 

Bronson stated that if Commissioner Jolley felt there was a defect, such as 

they were not in compliance with the law, then she had to indicate what it 

was that was missing.  Commissioner Jolley stated that these minutes do 

not reflect accurately what went on two weeks ago.   

Commissioner Bronson responded that is an example of not being specific 

enough.  He informed her that if she feels that a particular portion of the 

minutes is not accurate then she can pull it from the consent agenda and ask 

that it be rewritten so, if there is an inaccuracy, it can be corrected at that 

time.  Commissioner Jolley stated that she hoped in the future the minutes 

would have more substance and then perhaps she wouldn’t pull things and 

specifically point it out.  Commissioner Bronson responded that the law 

does not require specificity to the point where the Commission would have 

a court reporter here and the minutes would consist of a verbatim transcript.   

Commissioner Bronson moved, seconded by Commissioner Beecher, 

that the City Commission approve Item 7, the Minutes of January 22, 

2008, as submitted.  

Motion carried 3-1.  (Commissioner Jolley dissenting.) 

 

8.    TOTAL EXPENDITURES OF $1,580,086 FOR THE PERIOD OF 

       JANUARY 15-30, 2008, TO INCLUDE CLAIMS OVER $5,000, IN  

       THE AMOUNT OF $1,414,549. 

 

Commissioner Jolley referred to electric fund payments to SME – January, 

February, June and December, 2007 – and wondered  why the City was 

paying something all the way back to January of 2007 and said she was 

curious about the December 2007, payment of $708,760.19.  She asked 

why the payments were spread out like that. 

Fiscal Services Director Coleen Balzarini responded that the December 

payment is the initial billing that she received from Southern Montana for 

what electricity City customers have used.  January and February are 

adjustments related to NorthWestern Energy’s second reporting of fees that 

are owed and they are related to the purchases that are incurred out on the 

imbalance market.  All of this billing doesn’t come in at the same time.  

The June read or bill relates to a new requirement from NorthWestern 

Energy to provide a third adjustment.  So, as the City receives the bills from 
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Southern Montana, and as Southern Montana receives bills from PPL and 

NorthWestern Energy, Southern Montana passes them on to the City who 

makes payments after a reconciliation to confirm that it is for energy that 

has been used by City customers.   

Commissioner Jolley stated that two weeks ago there were a couple of 

payments for the imbalance adjustment and this is not the same thing, but it 

seems to be similar.  Ms. Balzarini answered it is similar.  It is not called an 

imbalance because, the fact is, it’s for energy consumption.  It is just a 

matter of where the City was buying and selling; and, whether it was for a 

flat block that was purchased from PPL or whether it was for purchases 

made out on the market, as well as the offsetting sales.   

Commissioner Jolley asked Ms. Balzarini if Electric City Power sustains 

itself - does it charge enough to support itself.  Ms. Balazarini answered 

that the City reflected a loss on June 30th in the Electric City Power fund.  

That was reported in the Annual Financial Report.  No, at this point, it is 

not sustaining itself.   

City Manager John Lawton added that the electrical billing process is 

complicated.  Mr. Lawton said the City has learned that it is always done in 

arrears, and there are multiple reconciliations of each monthly bill.  The 

reconciliations are usually relating to imbalances and those are governed by 

the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.  It is complex.  It is difficult to 

understand by looking at one or two bills.  He said that you have to look at 

it over time and work with the rules to begin to understand it.  It is not an 

easy thing.  He concluded that he would be happy to work with any 

Commissioner who wants to learn more about it.   

Commissioner Jolley said that there is an ordinance that says Electric City 

Power shall sustain itself.  She said she feels uncomfortable voting for 

payments that accurately reflect that the City does not follow its own 

ordinance that Electric City Power shall sustain itself.   

Mr. Lawton responded that Electric City Power will sustain itself over time.  

ECP has had losses in the first couple of years.  Those losses will be erased 

in future years.  Some of those losses relate to billing in arrears that takes a 

long time to settle up and to recover the cost on.  Mr. Lawton said, over 

time, ECP will sustain itself.   

Commissioner Jolley stated that the ordinance says it will sustain itself.  It 

doesn’t say sometime in the future.  Mr. Lawton said he could provide a 

projection.  Ms. Jolley stated that there are projections in the 

Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.    

Commissioner Beecher moved, seconded by Commissioner Bronson, 

that the City Commission accept Item 8 of the Consent Agenda as 

presented.  

Motion carried 3-1.  (Commissioner Jolley dissenting.) 
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12.  APPROVE CHANGE ORDER SII-3:  MITCHELL, JAYCEE 

       AND WATER TOWER POOL REHABILITATION TO   

       TALCOTT CONSTRUCTION IN THE AMOUNT OF $2,363. 

 

Commissioner Jolley thanked Assistant City Manager Cheryl Patton or 

whoever for the additional information about the spray parks contained in 

the agenda report.  Commissioner Jolley asked if the Commissioners 

remembered voting for the spray parks.  She inquired what the survey said.  

Commissioner Beecher stated that the spray parks only were an option 

versus the pools during the survey.  Assistant City Manager Cheryl Patton 

stated that the spray parks were not a part of the bond issue.  The bid for the 

spray parks was awarded by the City Commission however.   

Commissioner Jolley moved, seconded by Commissioner Beecher, that 

the City Commission approve Item 12 of the Consent Agenda as 

presented.  

Motion carried 4-0.  

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Special Examiner 

Update. 

BOARDS & COMMISSIONS 

 

15.  MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS.   

 

CITY MANAGER 

 

16.   MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS.   

 

CITY COMMISSION 

 

17.  MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS. 

 

Commissioner Bronson reported that the Commission has before it the 

Final Scope of Work that was presented by the Hughes, Kellner, Sullivan & 

Alke firm with respect to their services acting as special examiner for the 

Commission regarding the City Police Department’s investigation of the 

situation at the Animal Shelter.  Commissioner Bronson stated that he 

believed the investigator will need some direction from the Commission as 

to whether or not the scope of work as set forth in her letter of February 4, 

2008, is acceptable to them.  At Commissioner Jolley’s request, 

Commissioner Bronson read Elizabeth S. Baker’s letter dated February 4, 

2008. 

 

Mayor Stebbins asked if there was any discussion amongst the 

Commission. 

 

Commissioner Jolley stated that the Commission can discuss it, but not vote 

on it because it wasn’t on the agenda. 

 



February 5, 2008        JOURNAL OF COMMISSION PROCEEDINGS  2008.32  
 

 

02/05/2008 

City Manager John Lawton stated that he didn’t believe there was a need to 

vote on it.  The engagement letter has already been signed.  This is an 

informal expansion on the scope of work to express Ms. Baker’s 

understanding of it and an invitation to get comments back to her if that is 

not correct.  If there are comments, questions, or amplifications, this would 

be an appropriate time to express those.   

 

Commissioner Jolley stated the Commission could contact Ms. Baker 

directly.  Mr. Lawton stated that they certainly could and Ms. Baker invited 

that. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Coal to Liquid.  

Nanosolar. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Doney-Great Falls 

Development Authority.  

HGS. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

18.   MISCELLANEOUS REPORTS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS. 

 

Mayor Stebbins opened the meeting to Petitions and Communications. 

 

18A.  Kathleen Gessaman, 1006 36th Avenue N.E., thanked Commissioners 

Jolley and Bronson for attending the ECP meeting and stated it was good to 

hear their input.  Ms. Gessaman stated she wanted the Commission to give 

the same opportunity that the Air Force gave in the coal to liquid fact finding 

session.  She thanked Commissioner Bronson for being the mayor pro-temp 

there.  Mr. Gessaman encouraged the Commissioners to google earth and 

view the only coal to liquid facility in operation in the world in Secunda, 

South Africa.   Ms. Gessaman stated that she was there 26 years ago and was 

curious to see how much waste product had built up in that period of time.  

She stated this is something the City should be concerned about and get some 

answers from a future developer.  Ms. Gessaman also pointed out that 

Nanosolar has started up in San Jose, California.  It is a company that is 

creating thin film solar panels.  Right now, most of their orders are going to 

Germany.  The order books are full until 2009.  Ms. Gessaman stated that it is 

encouraging seeing this new technology up and running.  It is something to 

think about for the future. 

 

18B.  Ron Gessaman, 1006 36th Avenue N.E., stated that he wanted to talk 

about something that was presented to the Commission in early December.  

Mr. Gessaman said that Mr. Doney informed the Commission what a 

wonderful job the Highwood Generating Station was going to do in creating 

well paying jobs.  Mr. Gessaman referred to a December 3rd press release by 

the Great Falls Development Authority that stated 142 new jobs were going 

to be created and that the 77 jobs created by the Highwood Generating 

Station would have an average payroll of $104,000 each.  Mr. Gessaman 

asked the Commission to check the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics and other 

industry sources, and it will find the jobs in this area and nationwide come 

nowhere close to $104,000 average for power plant jobs.  Mr. Gessaman 

stated he would be very curious to see Mr. Doney’s response to this.  Mr. 

Gessaman stated that he told Mr. Doney that he believes this information is 

based on erroneous data. 
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Arm injury.  Insurance.  

City’s laws, rules and 

ordinances. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

City bus system. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

School zone safety – 

Montana drivers’ manual.   

 

 

18C.  John Hubbard, 615 7th Avenue South, stated that he lost his arm 21 

years ago on January 22nd.   Mr. Hubbard said he just received an answer 

from his insurance company that it is not going to pay.  Mr. Hubbard asked 

why he has to pay insurance when the insurance company refuses to pay him 

after receiving a district judge’s order.  Mr. Hubbard inquired why the new 

City Manager gets paid $105,000.  Mr. Hubbard said when he lost his arm in 

1987, he also lost his livelihood.  He said in 2000 he was awarded a judgment 

for $2.3 million, and then the company filed bankruptcy.  He asked how the 

poor, injured and people on Social Security are supposed to live in this 

country.  Mr. Hubbard stated that he believes the employer should be 

responsible.  Mr. Hubbard stated that on September 18th he denounces all the 

City’s laws, rules and ordinances.   

 

18D.  Larry Steele, 419 ½ 5th Avenue North, stated he feels when he made 

the obligation to run for office and lost, he has two choices.  He can still 

fulfill that obligation he made or do nothing.  He said he made that 

commitment to the City and he is going to do what he can.  Mr. Steele said an 

issue has been brought up about the City bus system.  He was in the Army 

and was taught to not bring a problem, but a solution.  Mr. Steele said he has 

been thinking of a solution for awhile.  Mr. Steele said the problem is the 

City needs to get the bus system running earlier in the morning and later at 

night.  He explained that most of the single moms and under-income people 

work before 6:00 a.m. or after 10:00 p.m., when the busses aren’t running.   

He said it was his belief that this problem is contributing to the increase in no 

insurance and driving while suspended tickets.  He believes this is also 

causing a burden on the City because they are the same people who can’t 

afford the insurance.  If they can’t afford the insurance then they can’t afford 

the $10 per night to take a cab home.  They are left with a choice to walk in 

the cold or drive their car without insurance or a license.  Mr. Steele said his 

solution is for the City to use the money that it collects from no insurance, 

driving while suspended and similar tickets to fund running longer bus hours.   

 

18E.  George Littlefield, 4225 Morningside Circle, stated that he was an ex-

member of Neighborhood Council 4.  Mr. Littlefield handed out a copy of a 

change that will be coming out in the State of Montana’s drivers’ manual.  He 

said he has been working on this for two years.  He received a letter from 

Christine Thatcher, who is second in command at the Montana Department of 

Justice, Motor Vehicle Bureau.  She agreed with some of the proposals that 

Mr. Littlefield had submitted to her.  Ms. Thatcher got behind him and made 

the changes that the Commission now sees before it.  Mr. Littlefield 

personally thanked Mayor Stebbins stating that she was the only member of 

several entities asked in the State of Montana that wrote him a letter 

supporting that project.  He also asked Chief Grove to thank Lt. John Sowell 

of the Great Falls Police Department.  Mr. Littlefield said that when he did 

not receive a response from the Great Falls School Board, Lt. Sowell 

provided him with legal definitions for a school zone and school area which 

are now in the manual.  Mr. Littlefield said now there is a full page in the 

manual and a section titled School Zone Safety Standards.  Mr. Littlefield 
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said in safety, you measure your progress in inches and not yards.  He said 

we just inched forward.  This is the first time in the history of the manual that 

you see the words school zone safety outlined.   

 

Mayor Stebbins stated this is a great example of what members of 

neighborhood councils can do.  Mayor Stebbins told Mr. Littlefield that she 

appreciates all of his hard work and is grateful to him for what he has done, 

not just for this community but for the entire State of Montana when it comes 

to school safety. 

      

 

 

Adjourn. 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

There being no further business to come before the Commission, 

Commissioner Beecher moved, seconded by Commissioner Bronson that 

the regular meeting of February 5, 2008, be adjourned at 8:35 p.m.  
 

Motion carried 4-0.    

 

                                               ______________________________ 

                                               Mayor Stebbins  

 

 

                                               City Clerk 
 


